Wilmington Harbor GRR

Minutes of the July 18, 2007 Meeting

1. The attendance list is attached including those on the conference line.  If you participated and are not on the list let me know.
2. The minutes of the June 20, 2007 meeting were reviewed with the following highlights:
a. Habitat Units instead of mitigation ratios will be used as a basis for mitigation planning.  However this will result in essentially the same plan.  The Corps must choose the mitigation alternative that meets the mitigation objective (HUs) at the least cost.  At this point it appears to be fish passage at Lock and Dam #2.
b. Fish passage at the locks and dams is no longer considered out-of-kind mitigation due to the value that increase fish passage will have on the Cape Fear River estuary (e.g. increase forage base the juvenile anadromous fish provide to the estuary on the way to the ocean).  
c. The “Luther” alternative (rock ramp upstream of the dam) is more expensive than a rock ramp downstream of the existing dam.  The cost for using steel or concrete sheet pile was about the same.  A coffer dam was proposed to be used during construction, but that is being reevaluated.  If a cofferdam is not used that would same money.  Also the “Luther” alternative would block use of the locks and dams.  The “Luther” alternative will probably be deleted from further evaluation unless it is determined that a coffer dam is not needed. 

d. Bruce Kirk and Captain Register are still attempting to schedule a trip to observe a ship turn near the Chemserve dock.  The following individuals are still interested in that trip:  Fritz Rohde, Mike Wicker, Doug Wall, Steve Everhart, Frank Yelverton, and John Hazelton.  All observers may need to climb a rope ladder to disembark the ship.

e. I made a presentation on the locks and dams portion of the GRR to the Elizabethtown Town Council on July 2, 2007.  Their resolution dated October 4, 2006 opposing removal of the locks and dams was brought up.
f. The Navy/Marine Corps has been using Lock and Dam # 2 for training for about 3 1/2 years, and plan to continue the training operations for the foreseeable future.  They indicate the Cape Fear River along with the locks and dams provide an ideal riverine training area for Iraq and other mission areas around the world.  When the Iraq mission is complete, that will not diminish the need for riverine training.  To date the Navy/Marine Corps have deployed about 100 troops at Lock and Dam # 2 for about 2 weeks 4 times per year.  This will probably increase to 8-10 times per year in the near future.  Continued locking operations at Lock and Dam # 1 are essential to access Lock and Dam # 2, but leaving Lock and Dam # 2 in place is desired but not essential.  However vessels need to pass up and downstream on Lock and Dam #2, so the lock needs to remain operational or the dam removed entirely.  
g. The Value Engineering Study was conducted the week of July 16, 2007.  The report may be available by the next PDT meeting.  If so, copies will be provided to all interested parties.  The study did not generate any major suggested changes to the study.
h. The date for the AFB has been moved from mid-August to mid-September, 2007.  There are not other major changes in the schedule after that date.

3. July 18, 2007 meeting agenda items

a. Turning basin alternatives Northeast Cape Fear River:  The PDT agreed that the best mitigation alternative for the pilots preferred turning basin (southern basin near Chemserve) is fish passage at Lock and Dam #2.  Chuck Wilson passed out his mitigation evaluation which is based on a modified HEP (Habitat Evaluation Procedures).  He asked all parties to review it and provide feedback.  Chuck indicated that 9.8 habitat units (HUs) are required to mitigate for the turning basin and that a rock ramp at Lock and Dam #2 meets that need at the lowest costs.  Everyone would like to see fish passage at Locks and Dams #2&3, but the current analysis indicates that the impacts of the relocated turning do not justify the cost of fish passage at both dams.  A lively discussion then ensued, but the basic conclusion was that Chuck would arrange a meeting with the following individuals to develop an acceptable evaluation:  Ron Sechler, Mike Wicker, Fritz Rohde, Mike Street, and Steve Everhart.
b. John Morris and others need to be involved in the discussion related to other funding sources for fish passage.

c. Mike Wicker indicated if removal of Lock and Dam #2 was possible, funding could be provided by FWS.  Also other projects may need mitigation which fish passage may satisfy (e.g. MOTSU or EEP).
4. Fish passage alternatives for the locks and dams:  

a. Considering all issues, a rock ramp downstream is the best form of fish passage at Locks and Dams #1&3.  For Lock and Dam # 2, the best form of fish passage is either a rock ramp downstream of the dam or removing the lock and dam.  Before we can not make a final determination, more information needs to be obtained from Lower Cape Fear Water and Sewer Authority about the feasibility of obtaining water with Lock and Dam #2 out.  Also the stability analysis has not been completed for Lock and Dam #3 related to a lower pool level downstream of the dam if Lock and Dam # 2 was removed.  Lowering the dam to leave a low head weir is not feasible to meet the Navy’s needs (see above).
b. If Lock and Dam #2 was removed, then a rock ramp at Lock and Dam #3 would need to be 300 feet long or longer.  A rock ramp that long has not been constructed before.  Which are better, 2 standard size rock ramps (one at Lock and Dam #2 and one at # 3) or a longer one at #3?  Perhaps a resting pool could be incorporated half way down the longer ramp.  Mike Wicker will discuss these issues with Boyd Kynard and Curt Orvis, and Fritz will discuss the same thing while at the Atlantic States Sturgeon Technical Committee meeting.
c. If lock and dam #2 is removed, perhaps the rock and concrete from there could be used to fill the scour hole at #1 if material is not cheaper from another source.

d. The internal technical review of the GRR AFB read ahead package is scheduled to begin August 1, 2007.  

5. The next scheduled PDT meeting will be August 15, 2007 in Wilmington, Lakes Conference Room at 10:00 am.
Frank Yelverton

